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Ashford Board of Education

Meeting Minutes – September 16, 2021
7:00 pm
Meeting Held in Person and Electronically Via Zoom
Note: Per CGS 10-218, Board of Education Meeting Minutes are provided in a draft format within 48 hours of the date the meeting was held. With the exceptions of motions and votes recorded, the minutes are unofficial until they have been read and approved by a majority vote by the Board. Should edits be necessary, they will be made at a regularly scheduled meeting, noted in the meeting minutes, and so voted upon.
Call to Order

· Chair John Lippert called the meeting to order at 7:11 p.m.

· Present were members Kim Kouatly, Tess Grous, Jane Urban, Al Maccarone, and Marian Matthews.  Tina Fradette was absent.
· Also present were Superintendent Craig Creller, Catherine Robacker, parent Meghan Dudas, and parent Brian Specyalski.  Attending the meeting via the Zoom call were School Nurse Martha Sibley-Jett and approximately 70 other members of the school staff and the public.
Awards and Recognition

· Mrs. Martha Sibley-Jett, R.N., BSN – "Outstanding Service Award"

· Morytko Family Donation – Thank You

· Dr. Carly Imhoff – State recognition

· Mr. Troy Hopkins – Elected to CAS Board of Directors

Communications

· When people go to the website to communicate with the board, there is a way to email the board members individually or collectively.

· Four emails were received on the topic of COVID protocols, mentioned later in New Business.
Opportunity for Public Comment

· Meghan Dudas:  Meghan's observation during last board meeting of people in attendance without a mask and masks worn incorrectly was not recorded in the minutes.  The name of the test being used for COVID testing at the school was not recorded in the minutes.  She replied to the statement in the last meeting about masks being a mandate from the governor, stating the board is subject to laws of the state, not mandates.  She said we live in a free society and asked that we make it a choice of the parents to mask or not.  Meghan mentioned comment by Cathryn Silver-Smith in Board of Selectman meeting stating school is starting and expecting to see a rise in COVID cases.  Meghan asked why we would see a rise in cases when we have been mask free all summer.  She also mentioned treatments available to fight COVID and asked why this is being ignored.  The dress code, up until this year, prohibited face coverings due to a disruption in learning.  She asked if that is suddenly not the case and can we say that masks are in no way hindering the education of our children as well as their emotional health.  She urged the board to locally do what is in their power for the sake of our children and our community.
· Brian Specyalski:  Brian liked Meghan's comments regarding parent choice.  He had three questions for the board:  1) Why did you pass CRE without consulting parents?  2) Have you considered the possibility you are wrong on the subject?  3) What do you hope to accomplish by pointing out our children's differences and not celebrating their similarities?  He stated CRE is a racist education program adopted by the Board of Education in February 2021 with no notification to the parents.  It uses terms like "white privilege," "celebrating someone's sexual orientation and gender identity."  It encourages the school to hire people of color regardless of their qualifications and then retain them regardless of their merits.  He stated the administration of Ashford School believes our children need to learn about transsexuality, celebrate sexuality and use pronouns by which children wish to be referred to.  He believes CRE is teaching our children the United States is a racist, homophobic country that must teach 5-year-olds to celebrate changing one's gender.  He stated kids are kids.  He asked why there was no information sent to parents about CRE.  He asked if the parents were asked about teaching Arabic.  He mentioned poor test scores and asked if we are trying to teach kids to read and write or are we teaching them Arabic and sexual preferences.  His kids will be going to private school next year.  He is asking the teachers to have his kids step outside for the instruction in these topics.  He asked the board to give parents a voice.
· Christina Davis:  Christina sent a detailed email to the administration and the board.  As a parent, she would like to see a really clear articulation about what the contract tracing and quarantine rules are this year, whether we think they are working, and if we do think they are working are there numbers to back that up?  How many cases have we had this year versus how many did we have in the peak last year?  Is there evidence of transmission within the school?  She would like the meeting with the state and epidemiologist that Superintendent Craig Creller mentioned to be addressed.
· Carolyn Trotta:  Carolyn congratulated School Nurse Martha Sibley-Jett.  Her kids have gone to school where there was no school nurse.  We are lucky to have Martha.  Carolyn had the pleasure of working with Dr. Carly Imhoff on the Cultural Arts Committee and said she is amazing.  She asked how quarantine will work this year if a child has already had COVID.  Her kids mentioned a wanted poster in the library regarding Captain Underpants and Harry Potter.  Are those books being banned from the library or was it a promotional poster?  Her kids love the teacher for the Arabic program.  Her teaching style is really engaging.
Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion will be the topic for the workshop at the next meeting.
Approval of Minutes

· MOTION made by Marian Matthews to approve minutes from 08/19/2021.  Motion seconded by Al Maccarone and carried unanimously.
· MOTION made by Jane Urban to approve minutes from 09/02/2021.  Motion seconded by Kim Kouatly  Discussion regarding board members stating clearly when they are speaking as parents or community members in opportunity for public comment.  Motion carried unanimously with one abstention (M. Matthews).
Consent Agenda Items:

a.  New Hires – Ms. Tiffany Marrara, Health/PE (K-8); Mr. Jacob Lyman, Custodian

b.  Resignation – Ms. Marilyn Brozyna, Paraeducator

c.  Policy Approval (2nd reading) – Policies as Provided by Counsel on 08/19/2021

d.  Finance – July/August Report; Year-End Statement and Town Return

e.  Curriculum – N/A

· MOTION by Kim Kouatly to approve consent agenda items.  Motion seconded by Marian Matthews.  Jane Urban mentioned bullying training materials available in 5000 series.  She mentioned we do have an ongoing issue with bullying.  Craig Creller said they are pursuing that.  The Curriculum Committee has not met yet.  Marian Matthews would like to attend a meeting.  Motion carried unanimously.
· MOTION by Tess Grous to add item 8c Curriculum Committee discussion to the agenda.  Motion seconded by Kim Kouatly and carried unanimously.
Old Business
a.  Facilities Updates

· Marian Matthews:  The town's School Building Committee had a meeting 08/30/2021.  They met with Mark Robbins and Mike Serrano from Friar and Associates.  They discussed planning for solar and roof.  The roof can hold enough panels for our electricity needs.  There is enough space, and the roof will support the weight.  If we want to add charging stations or mini splits, that probably could be added.  The new roof and insulation will make the building more energy efficient.  Mike Sabiga has moved away.  New member of committee is Ron Stanley.  Tess Grous had a question about solar panels being leased or owned and how it would work if the roof needed to be repaired.  Marian asked Tess to email that question, and she will bring the question to the committee.

· Superintendent Craig Creller shared slideshow with facilities updates since mid-July including new boiler room drain, room 16 renovations, repairing room shades, SmartBoards installed, asbestos abatement, painting, new flooring, roof patches, generator maintenance, septic tanks cleaned, oil tank pressure test, LED lightbulbs, creating transportation office in the main office, cleaning up and repainting lines in the front of school, daily landscape maintenance, gym floor repair, new propane tank, and sprinkler system repairs.  With insurance claim, we will have a brand new boiler room by 12/01/2021.
b.  Dress Code Policy Updates

· Superintendent Craig Creller is suggesting that the board dress code policy change to reflect the school dress code policy.  Jane Urban mentioned letter c should not be in the list of prohibited items.  The word mask has been removed.
· MOTION by Kim Kouatly to approve the updated student dress code policy.  Motion seconded by Jane Urban and carried with 5 yes votes and 1 no vote (T. Grous).
New Business


a.  Executive Order 13D/13G:  
· Executive Order 13D has been replaced by 13G.  School staff and contractors working in the school are required to be vaccinated or submit weekly tests starting 09/27/2021.

b.  COVID Protocol Updates

· The board received emails from Cortney Gerlach, Steve Daczynski, Christina Davis, and Ashleigh Melnyk with concerns about differences in quarantine protocols this year compared to last year, social distancing (3 feet versus 6 feet), threshold for closing school and studying remotely, cleaning protocols this year compared to last year, assigned seating being enforced or not, and if siblings are quarantined.

· Jane Urban said we are 10 days into school, and we have at least 7 cases so far.  She said we need to look at what we are doing this year and consider making some changes.  Parents are feeling stuck because there is no remote learning option available.

· Social distancing and masking on buses was discussed.  Kim Kouatly hopes the bus seating is looked at with contract tracing.  Tess Grous mentioned that social distancing was not adequate on some buses last year.  She asked if we have enough buses to completely be social distanced.  Al Maccarone asked if we need monitors on the bus.  Tess asked if we have cameras on the bus.  Al said that would only be after the fact.
· Al Maccarrone asked what the administration is doing if the children are not following the teacher's directions with masking.
· Superintendent Craig Creller:  We have the Delta variant.  These cases are not spreading in school.  As of 1:30 p.m. today, we have had 7 cases.  Four of those were from 2 families.  We are probably quarantining students who do not need to be quarantined.  In some cases, a student can return to school on day 8 if they have a negative COVID test.  Students that have been quarantined are returning to class with negative tests.  We are constantly working on ways to increase social distancing.  As of today, if we get a positive case in preschool or kindergarten, we will quarantine the whole class.  For grades 1-8, only those determined to be a close contact will be quarantined.  Eastern Highland Health District is helping to make these decisions.
· Martha Sibley-Jett said if she gets a notification of a possible case or a presumptive case, she tells the siblings to stay home.  If a sibling of a positive case is vaccinated and asymptomatic, they are asked to test 3-5 days after their sibling has symptoms or has tested positive, but they are allowed to come to school.  In regard to the question about the meeting with the state and the epidemiologist, she listens in on a meeting every week with the state epidemiologist.
· Tess Grous asked Craig Creller to make sure she is set up to receive to the K12 alert.


c.  Curriculum Committee

· Marian Matthews would like to be the liaison.

· The whole board will function as a Curriculum Committee, existing between the work being done by teachers and administration and the public, not meddling in teachers' day-to-day work on the curriculum but kept informed and perhaps provide guidance when it is appropriate.  
· Tess Grous believes parents need to be involved and informed when there are changes.

d.  Cafeteria Update

· We are serving breakfast to more than double what we did last year.

· Number of lunches served is growing.
Opportunity for Public Comment

· Meghan Dudas mentioned executive order 13G "by his excellency" and asked if we are under rule by Ned Lamont.  She said the sex education being pushed does not belong in curriculum of an elementary school.  She questioned us teaching Arabic, especially after the anniversary of 9/11.  If her daughter comes home with this information (racism, sex ed, Arabic), she will be coming to the board, the school, the state.  She does not want her child to know that she is different from anybody else or be called "white privilege."
· Brian Specyalski restated that parents have not been asked and parents should have input about what they are learning.  He asked how we are going to improve the test scores.  He thanked Superintendent Craig Creller for his presentation on facilities updates.  He believes the project-based learning has failed.  It was implemented in 2008, and our scores have gone down since.  He asked if the state mandated CRE and if the board plans to send out information to parents on CRE.  If the board and the administration do not tell parents about CRE, he will.  He asked why this information is not being provided to the parents.  He thinks it is because it is political, CRE being pushed by the left.
· Jane Urban encouraged anyone with questions on test scores to review the Zoom meeting recording for 09/02/2021.
· Tess Grous said Superintendent Craig Creller is very thorough in all that he does.  She said we have to continually keep the community informed on what is going on at school.  She said if Board of Education members do not know what CRE is, they should receive that information.
· Brian Specyalski asked why there is not an option for his children to be removed from the classroom.  Craig Creller has said his children cannot be exempt.
· Al Maccarone spoke as a parent, addressing Arabic being taught in the school.  Last year, we had a teacher from Germany.  This year, we have a teacher from Egypt.  Arabic is the language of Egypt, and that is why it is being taught in some classrooms.  It is cultural enrichment.
· Christina Davis was disconcerted by the characterization she heard about how things are going with COVID.  It is not matching her experience and not matching the numbers.  Coventry has had 6 cases so far, and they have 3 times the number of students.  We have more COVID in our community than Manchester and Windham.  She would like the board and the administration to recognize that we are in the midst of a peak here in Ashford.  Maybe we should look at cohorts, quarantining entire classrooms.  The general feeling in the community is not that things are "hunky dory."  She wants to encourage us to be conservative for the next few weeks to get to that point until kids can be vaccinated.
· Carolyn Trotta asked, in the incidences where there has been a positive case in a class and students have been asked to quarantine, how many of those children have gone on to test positive?  She would like to know if there has actually been any in-school transmission.  She asked where she can find this curriculum that has been adopted.
· Craig Creller addressed the curriculum question.  We do not teach Critical Race Theory.  The curriculum that has been referred to in this meeting does not go into effect until 07/01/2023.  It is part of the state model curriculum.  He stated we do teach a Windows and Mirrors curriculum, social studies unit, that is fully aligned with current Connecticut state framework.  He is not aware of any in-school transmission of COVID.  They are expecting a delivery of 40 air purifiers.
· Kim Kouatly spoke as a parent and community member.  Her family is part Arabic, and she feels it is insulting when we classify what happened as that group.  The kids are excited about what they are learning, and it is another opportunity.  She is very worried about her one child not vaccinated.  She put forth a plea to parents and community to keep our children safe.
· Amy Celli mentioned the mandate from the governor expiring 09/30/2021.  She asked if the school will keep masking in place if the mandate does not get extended.  She would far rather be safe than sorry with her kids.
· John Lippert said we will not meet as a board again until after 09/30/2021.  Craig Creller said if the mask mandate is not extended, we will follow CDC guidelines.  The board could consider a special meeting towards the end of September.
· Martha Sibley-Jett checked the records and answered Carolyn Trotta's question about in-school transmission.  There were two cases that she knows of last year.
· Megan Champagne said thank you for everyone's hard work this past year.  She has a child at home with COVID right now.  She is very sick.  She has been sick since Monday.  She believes she contracted it from a classmate.  She supports the kids being back in school.  She suggested contact tracing with a wider net.
· Lisa Centola is thankful for her kids being able to go to school in person last year and again this year.  Her opinion is that we need to continue masking, following the recommendations of the CDC, AMA, American Academy of Pediatrics.  She echoed wanting to cast a wider net with quarantining to protect students who are unvaccinated.
Next Meeting Date/Agenda Items

· Next meeting:  10/07/2021
· Workshop:  Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion
· Committee time
· COVID update
· Opportunity for public comment
Executive Session 
a.  Security and Safety Plan
b.  Personnel

· MOTION made by Jane Urban to enter executive session for the purpose of discussing Security and Safety Plan and personnel, inviting Superintendent Craig Creller.  Motion seconded by Marian Matthews and carried unanimously.

· The board and Superintendent Craig Creller entered executive session at 10:30 p.m.  They exited executive session at 11:11 p.m.  No action was taken.
Adjournment

· MOTION made by Marian Matthews to adjourn the meeting at 11:11 p.m.  Motion seconded by Jane Urban and carried unanimously.
Sara Wilson

Recording Secretary
